MARCH TOWN COUNCIL

Extraordinary Meeting of March Town Council held on 18th September 2015 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 2.00pm.

Present
Councillor
RF Skoulding

Town Mayor





AR Donnelly

Deputy Town Mayor




Councillors
J French

J Gowing




CC Owen

A Pugh




MW Purser


Town Clerk



C Lemmon
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None
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Apologies
Apologies were received from Councillors Court, Field, K French, George and Harris.
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Consider Actions in Relation to 2015 / 2016 LHI Scheme
Prior to discussions commencing, and to clarify the situation for all present, the Clerk made the following statement on behalf of the Mayor.

“This meeting has been called in response to criticisms raised by County Councillor Steve Count, who feels that the decision previously taken to shelve the 2015 / 2016 Norwood Road / Hundred Road LHI Scheme was not taken in a legal manner.
In consequence, and to avoid the possibility of any legal challenge, this Extraordinary Meeting has been called at the earliest possible opportunity to resolve the situation.
Now that all Councillors have been circulated with the speed count results (on 14th September 2015), this Extraordinary Meeting gives them the opportunity to confirm the decision previously taken at the 7th September 2015 Main Council Meeting or determine a different course of action.

Since Councillor Count has claimed that the previous decision was not correctly made, the six month rule would not apply but, as a precaution and again to ensure no legal challenge can be made, I request that the Standing Order relating to such six month rule (Section 11) be suspended for the period of these discussions. I now conclude my introduction and would ask that you endorse my request to suspend the relevant Standing Order”.
All Councillors present agreed to such precautionary suspension.
Also, before discussions commenced, the Clerk reported that the correct procedures had been strictly adhered to in the calling of this meeting as follows:
a) All councillors summoned on 14th September 2015.

b) Notice placed on Town Council Notice Board on 14th September 2015.

c) Notice placed on website on 14th September 2015.

d) Three days clear notice of meeting achieved (i.e. 15th, 16th & 17th September 2015).

e) Meeting held on 18th September 2015.

In addition, before discussions commenced The Clerk reported that, because he wanted everyone to be aware of all sides of the story, he had had a sixteen minute telephone conversation with Matt Pickering commencing at 12.39 on 17th September 2015. The purpose of the call was to ensure that the Clerk fully understood the speed count results and raw data that had been received. Matt Pickering was, obviously, aware of the current controversy taking place.
During that conversation, the following points were established:

a) The former Mayor, Councillor Kit Owen, had correctly reported the on-site meeting that he held with Ruth Raper and Matt Pickering on 21st April 2015. Because no speeding had been evident and because the number of LCVs and HCVs was so small, doubts concerning the proposed scheme had been raised. In consequence, it had been decided that a speed count survey should be undertaken to investigate further.

b) This survey took place in July 2015.

c) During the conversation, the Clerk pointed out that he had obtained information from the internet relating to National Statistics published on 21st May 2015. These showed that in 2014 the number of cars exceeding the speed limit on 30mph roads was 45%. This was down from 47% in 2011 and 2012. In the three separate speed counts undertaken in the Norwood Road / Hundred Road area, it was confirmed that the levels of recorded speeding were well below this 45% level.

Matt Pickering was asked by the Clerk whether, in his report of their conversation to Councillors, he could minute verbatim four separate questions specifically raised by the Clerk and the four responses received in reply. The questions were ones that the Clerk had deemed fair to all sides and ones that did not place Matt Pickering in an uncomfortable position with any individual or group of individuals. After Matt Pickering had been informed what the four questions were, he stated categorically that his responses could be placed “on record”. The questions and one word answers were as follows:

a) Can statistics and the associated raw data be interpreted in more than one way? YES.
b) Are there arguments that could be made to retain the Norwood Road / Hundred Road scheme? YES.
c) Are there equally good arguments to shelve the Norwood Road / Hundred Road scheme? YES.
d) In a pressure situation, could you give a definitive recommendation either way? NO.
The above four questions, and his responses, were repeated to him to ensure that an accurate recording of the conversation had taken place. He confirmed that this was so.

The Clerk re-iterated that he had held this conversation with Matt Pickering to enable him to provide as much useful information to Councillors as possible, to facilitate direct contact with an acknowledged expert on Highway Safety matters and to assure those Councillors not present that every effort had been taken to confirm all relevant facts and analyse all details contained within the speed count surveys prior to any decision being taken. 
Councillors then discussed the situation, and the following points were made:
a) It was noted that, although Councillor Count was keen to see Matt Pickering attend the Main Council Meeting of 5th October 2015, this was one of the first times that this sort of offer had been extended to March Town Council. Councillors present deemed that it would not be necessary for such attendance and, taking into account Matt Pickering’s response to the Clerk’s fourth question, completely unfair on such individual.
b) There was also agreement that March Town Councillors had sufficient ability to fully understand the speed count results / raw data provided without external assistance, particularly taking into account the vagaries of statistical analysis highlighted (see the Matt Pickering responses on page 2). 
c) It was noted that the majority of Councillors were happy with the date and time of this meeting.

d) It was also noted that Councillor Count had raised concerns about March Town Council holding a meeting during the daytime, even though this was normal practise for Cambs County Council and Fenland District Council. However, it was accepted that CCC and FDC councillors are paid whereas Town and Parish Councillors are not.

e) Councillor Count’s assertions, in his e-mail to all Councillors on 16th September 2015, that the March Town Council Clerk and Councillors were acting in an inappropriate manner and failing virtually all of the Nolan Principles were discussed and dismissed.

f) The telephone calls made by Councillor Count to certain March Town Councillors in an effort to re-enforce his personal opinions and to exert pressure were also noted.

g) Councillor Skoulding reported that he had received one e-mail of complaint, apparently from a resident of Norwood Road / Hundred Road, but no name or address was included therein.
h) It was noted that no March North Ward Councillor had raised any queries or requested to see a hard copy of the speed count results at the 7th September 2015 Main Council Meeting.
i) Members present could not see a material difference between the circulated speed count results and the verbal report provided by Council Owen at 7th September 2015 Main Council Meeting.

j) There appeared to be one unarguable point within the speed count results in that, although some speeding was evident, the average speed confirmed in all three areas was below the 30mph limit.
k) The highest speed recorded was 64mph. However, this was exceptional and occurred in the early hours of the morning. This, on its own, was not considered sufficient to warrant a speed reduction scheme.
l) It was accepted that there will never be any scheme that would or could correct the actions of an irresponsible driver.
m) It was agreed that the minutes should not reflect the perceived opinions of anyone who was not present at the meeting.
n) It was noted that it would be highly improbable that the police would make resources available for speed checks in the area in question.
o) After reviewing the pros and cons of the situation, and having studied all the relevant data, members present could see no compelling reason for a speed reduction scheme in this area.

p) It was deemed regrettable that complaints from Councillor Count were likely to continue, but that all decisions had been taken on the basis of facts and common sense and certainly not on the basis of personality or a deliberate snub against Councillor Count.
Councillor Pugh then proposed that the decision taken at the 7th September 2015 Main Council Meeting to shelve the 2015 / 2016 Norwood Road / Hundred Road LHI Speed Reduction Scheme should be ratified.
This was seconded by Councillor Gowing, a North Ward Councillor, with all in favour.
The proposal was, therefore, duly confirmed.

It was noted that, even if all the Councillors who had forwarded their apologies had been in attendance, this same outcome would have occurred. Since March Town Council has twelve Councillors, even if all non-attendees voted against the decision, there would still have been a clear majority in favour.
Because of the emphatic and unambiguous nature of the decision, hope was expressed that, despite some people being disappointed, the decision would not be challenged anymore, particularly by Councillors, and would now be accepted without further fuss or complaint. 

It was agreed that, subject to the Mayor and Councillor Owen ratifying the contents thereof, the draft minutes should be forwarded to all March Town Councillors, Councillor Steve Count and the Cambs County Council Legal Director (Quentin Baker) on Monday 21st September 2015.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 2.30pm.

Councillor RF Skoulding…………………………………………5th October 2015.

Mayor of March.
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